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October 29, 2024 
 

Martha Currier, Assistant Director 
Maine Ethics Commission 
135 State House Station 

Augusta, ME 04330 
 

Martha: 
 
The Sporemetrics report from Dr. Summerbell (the ‘report’) provided to the 

Commission in my initial letter last week is an in-kind contribution to the Yes on 12 
campaign that clearly puts this group over the $5,000 threshold and requires it to 

file as a ballot question committee. 
 
21-A MRS Sec. 1052 (3) A defines a contribution as “anything of value made to or 

received by a committee for the purpose of initiating or influencing a 
campaign.”  The report is an in-kind contribution to the Yes on 12 campaign, 

irrespective of whether it may have been sought for the purpose of a planning 
board discussion, as claimed by Mr. Flaherty in his recent letter to the Commission. 
 

I am attaching screen shots of the Yes on 12 website taken as of October 17, 2024 
and October 22, 2024.  The Yes on 12 website directly referenced Dr. Summerbell’s 

report and included a link to that report.  The website used language in this report 
challenging a conclusion made by our campaign that no baudoinia exists in the area 
of the distillery.  This is the central issue of the Article 12 campaign, and the 

purported reason for the ordinance for which the Yes on 12 campaign is advocating. 
 

Interestingly, within the last 72 hours, this link and all references to the report 
have been removed from the Yes on 12 website.  This suggests that 
individuals responsible for the Yes on 12 campaign are well aware that the report 

constitutes an in-kind donation meant to influence the upcoming election.  
 

It is worth noting that the report was not timely submitted to, reviewed by, or 
discussed by the board at its September 26, 2024 meeting. The application at issue 

was for the construction of a new kitchen and storage building at the distillery, 
neither of which has any bearing on the baudoinia issue. In fact, Town Counsel and 
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the acting Planning Board Chair advised the board that the application before them 

was focusing on the building itself and not anything to do with the baudoinia issue. 
The report was unrelated to the application.  

 
Additionally, Mr. Flaherty and the Concerned Neighbors Group made direct 
references to the report in numerous Facebook posts. Upon information and belief, 

it appears they have now deleted some of those posts.  Although it may not be 
germane to the question of whether the report is an in-kind contribution, when 

viewed in light of the substantial changes to the Yes on 12 website – to which Mr. 
Flaherty has access - it calls into question the transparency and accuracy of the 
letter he provided to the Commission.  In any event, there are other examples of 

other individuals engaged in the Yes on 12 campaign who have cited the report in 
their advocacy (see attached). 

 
I appreciate you bringing these matters to the attention of the Commissioners in 

advance of tomorrow's meeting. I will be present for the discussion. My client, 
Amanda Woods (who took both of the screen shots referenced above) would be 
pleased to participate via Zoom and can provide further information as requested. 

 
Sincerely, 

 

 
Newell Augur  
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